
 

 

                    
Advisory Committee Meeting Minutes 

March 3rd, 2022| 10:30 AM – 12:00 PM 

 

In Attendance: 

 

Sheri Gustafson 

Kyle Baron 

Michael Cahill 

Laura Marwill 

Dr. Martha Smith-Blackmore 

Kara Holmquist 

Deanna Gualtieri  

Classroom from Southeastern Regional Vocational Technical High School 

 

 

Due to Covid-19 Social Distancing restrictions, this open meeting was held virtually over the ZOOM platform.  

A PowerPoint presentation was shown over ZOOM to all attendees.  

  

I. Fund Totals and Expenditures 

  

Sheri explained the current Fund’s revenue totals. The Fund has an unexpended balance of $295,410 as of 

2/23/22. The revenue intake in CY21 was $522,428, and revenue to date in CY22 is $843. To date, the Fund has 

taken in $3,364,940 in revenue. $2,810,440 (84%) has been from tax donations, $102,449 (3%) from online 

donations and grants, $2,051 from interest, and $450,000 (13%) from line items in the state budget. 

  

Sheri presented a spending breakdown from Fund inception to date. To date, the Fund’s spending was in the 

following distributions: $2,110,361 (63%) for veterinary services, $98,120 (3%) for ACO training, $846,458 

(25%) for administration, $23,834 (<1%) for marketing, and $285,772 (8%) surplus. Total spending $3,078,772 

as of 2/23/22. 

  

Sheri presented the final numbers from CY21. The Fund’s spending was in the following distributions: 

$332,620 (58%) for veterinary services, $12.001 (<1%) for ACO training, $129,783 (23%) for administration, 

$481 (<1%) for marketing, and $97,544 (17%) surplus. Total spending in CY21 was $474,885. 

  

Sheri presented a one-page CY20-CY21 Progress Report to the Advisory Committee, highlights from the report 

were: In November of 2021, the free spay/neuter Voucher Program reached 15,000 cats/dogs helped since 

inception in 2014. In October of 2021, the Fund reached the milestone of having provided $2,000,000 in 

assistance to local animals in need. Completed the 5th round of Core Competency Training. Reached 660 ACOs 

trained in areas of animal laws, wildlife, animal behavior and safe handling, officer safety and report writing, 

and record-keeping since Core Training Program started in 2016. 

  

  



 

 

II. Budget/Grant Spending 

  

Sheri presented the Fund’s CY22 proposed budget. CY22 proposed budget of $587,740 had the following 

allocations: 66% for veterinary services, 1% for ACO training, 30% for administration, and less than 1% for 

marketing. The proposed budget utilized $147,740 in rollover revenue from CY21 and projected revenue from 

$390,000 in tax donations and $50,000 from a state budget line item. If projected revenue amounts are reached, 

the CY22 proposed budget would leave an operating buffer of $200,000 in the trust fund.  

                                                                                                                                                                                    

                                             

The Advisory Committee approved the CY22 proposed budget. Sheri explained that the budget will get adjusted 

if the Fund receives lower than projected revenue.  

  

III. FY22 Line Item 

  

Sheri stated that CY21 utilized two line items of $50,000 and $100,000 from the FY21/FY22 state budgets. 

  

IV. Spay/Neuter Voucher Program 

  

Sheri presented that the Fund has helped 15,725 animals to date and has already redeemed 251 vouchers in 

CY22.  

  

Kyle gave information on CY22 voucher distribution. As of 3/2/22, 360 have been disseminated, and there are 

currently around 225 animals on the waitlist. Voucher dissemination for CY21 has been for the following 

categories: 81% for animals in low-income households, 18% for animals in ACO care, and 1% for feral cats. 

Worcester County has received the largest number of vouchers, followed by Hampden, and Suffolk. To date in 

CY22, there have been no voucher requests from Nantucket and Dukes. CY22 voucher requests have been 40% 

for cats, and 60% for dogs. 

  

Emergency and priority vouchers make up 19% of the voucher requests and 22% have been requested for 

voucher day clinics. Kyle mentioned that the Fund is utilizing a new voucher form that helps the fund track the 

source of animals better. 

  

Kyle stated that the current rate of distribution is around 185 vouchers a month. Approximately 45-65 of the 

vouchers distributed are going to provider-listed animals. 30 vouchers a month are being issued for animals in 

ACO care. Approximately 60-80 vouchers a month are going to animals on the current waitlist after 

emergency/priority/ and clinic vouchers are distributed. Kyle stated that the wait time for vouchers was around 

2 months. Sheri asked that provider waitlist animals be included in the total waitlist since wait times tend to 

increase quickly during tax season.  

  

Kyle presented that the voucher usage rate from July 2021-March 2022 was 51%, and stated the reason for the 

decrease was delays in voucher returns.  

 

 Sheri asked the committee for thoughts on what we can do to increase the redemption rate. David suggested 

increasing the expiration date on vouchers an additional month to see if it helps. Sheri agreed that it would be an 

easy test. Martha suggested that a survey gets sent out to expired voucher holders to see why they were not 

utilized.   

  

  



 

 

Kyle stated that the Voucher Program had three new veterinary providers: Cape Ann Animal Aid, Northeast 

Animal Shelter, and Boston Animal Care and Control. There is one new municipal partner: Norwood. The fund 

also has one veterinary partner pending: Come Together Animal Clinic.  

  

Sheri stated that Come Together Animal Clinic applied to partner with an independent veterinarian to complete 

volunteer-based clinics. Martha suggested that we reconsider that approach and make sure that staff is being 

paid for participation. Sheri stated that we will discuss the application with the department.  

  

V. Promotions/Events 

  

Sheri stated that promotions for tax season are still ongoing. Sheri stated that if the Fund reaches its revenue 

goals for CY22, she would like to try to hire a part-time tax season intern to help with promotion. The 

Committee agreed thought an intern would be beneficial but expressed that the Fund needs to keep 

administration costs under 30%. Sheri said we can revisit this idea once tax donation numbers for CY22 have 

been fully reported.  

  

VI. Animal Control Officer Training Updates 

  

Sheri stated the 2022 Core Competencies Training will get scheduled for the Fall.  

Sheri also stated that the following areas of the Core curriculum reworked for the 2022 session: update MA 

Laws and Regulations Book, new law exam, new final exam video and questions, and create an online exam 

submission portal. Sheri shared a map of where the ACOs that need Core Training are across Massachusetts.  

  

Sheri stated that she is also working on finding more advanced training options.   

 

Sheri reported that 1/3 of the municipalities in Massachusetts still need to submit 2022 ACO Designation 

Forms. 

 

  

The next meeting date was set post meeting via a doodle poll.  

The next MAF Advisory Meeting will be held on: 

Thursday, June 16th, 2022 

10:30 AM- 12:00 PM 

  

  

 





I. Advisory Committee Empty Seat

II. Fund Totals and Expenditures

a. Review of Balance 

Sheet/Budget

III. Budget/Grant Spending

IV. FY22 Line Item

V. Spay/Neuter Voucher Program 

a. Numbers

b. Wait List

c. Provider Recruitment 

d. Incentives

VI. Promotions/ Events/ Marketing

a. 2022 Tax Season 

b. CY21/CY22 Progress Report

VII. Animal Control Officers

a. 2022 ACO Designations

b. 2022 Core Training

c. CE Training 



\

Unexpended balance as of 02/23/22 $295,410. CY21 ended $101,602 higher than CY20!



\



How our 

donations have 

grown….



Spending Breakdown

Over 15,700 local 

animals helped, and 

counting! 

over 20,500 vouchers 

have been distributed.



2021 Final Numbers



Draft 2020-2021 

Mass Animal Fund

Progress Report



$587,740 =   $390,000 from 2022 Donations

$50,000 2022 Line Item

$147,740 Rollover from 2020-2021

* would leave a buffer of approx. $200,000 

in the Fund

2022 Proposed Budget



CY 2021 Budget: 

$50,000 included 

from MA FY21.

• FY21 Line Item fully spent

• Utilized over 3 months, 

Jan/Feb/March 2021

• Utilized for 312 surgeries 

at 15 veterinary providers 

in 8 counties. 

• Average cost of surgery 

$160

CY 2021 Budget: 

$100,000 included from 

MA FY22.

• FY22 Line item fully spent. 

• Released for use in 

increments.

• Average cost of surgery $177

• Utilized for 567 surgeries at 

23 Providers in 13 counties 

(121 Municipalities)



























Brainstorming

What can we do to increase the voucher redemption rate?

What can we do to increase capacity and reach? 

Are we missing key populations?

ACO Holding Facility Participation? 



• Due to time restrictions and lack of new stories, 

reusing many past campaigns.

• New billboards are up.

• Social media not getting as many hits. 

• If budgeting allows, consider paid part-time media 

intern for QT4 of 2022- QT1 of 2023?



• <80 ACOs need the Core in 20222. 

2 sessions? Plus 1 virtual

• 3 need retakes, 6 need tests.   

• 44 are new hires. (2019-2022)

• Work on developing online 

session.

• Virtual session only if absolutely 

needed. If virtual attendance is 

offered it will only be for one 

session

• Update and reprint MA 
Law book.

• Redo law exam

• Redo final exam video

• Create online 
submission portal for 
exams

• Add advanced training 

2022 Core Updates

The plan…



Where  ACO training is needed in 2022.



2022 ACO 

Designations were due 

back on Feb 1st, 2021, 

about 1/3 still need to 

report. 



Next Meeting…. June?    

June?
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